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REVOKED

127609 HARRIS JAMES E

DOB: 11/11/1986 - REVOKED

Mr. Harris is before the Board as an alleged parole
violator and is provided with his rights for parole
revocation hearing. He chooses to go forward with hearing
without witnesses and admits that he violated the terms and
conditions of parole by failing to report to his parole
officer when asked, by cutting his GPS bracelet and by
falsifying a home plan. The Board finds he violated his
parole. Notwithstanding his admission on the record, as
well as his positive achievements while on parole,
considering all of the circumstances including the short
time Mr. Harris was in the community, his inability to
comport his conduct while on parole, his history of parole
violations and his absconding the Board finds that justice
requires us to go outside of our guidelines to revoke all
of his street time. We revoke parole without
reconsideration. (GTD: 10/5/18)MEDIUM VOTE:

UNANIMOUS-Present; Pisaturo, Almeida, Cade, Cepeda

CONTINUED

157483 MASON AARON J

DOB: 05/22/1988 - CONTINUED
Mr.

Mason

xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx
xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx his
case
will be continued for three months. (12/2018) (GTD:4/25/19
) MEDIUM VOTE: UNANIMOUS-Present; Pisaturo, Almeida,
Cade,
Cepeda

DENIED

528938 AHERN NICHOLAS M

DOB: 08/01/1983 - DENIED

The Board considered information reflecting both static and
dynamic indicators including, but not limited to, criminal
history, police reports(s), institutional record, risk
assessment(s) and parole plan/request. xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx

xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx

xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx

xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx
xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx. Given his presentation today,
as well as the underlying facts and circumstances of his
case and criminal history, xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx

xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx

xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx

xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx

xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx
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DENIED
xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx. At this stage, the Board
cannot state that he meets parole release criteria, but we
will reconsider him in one year (9/2019), xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx

xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx.(GTD:
9/12/22) MEDIUM VOTE: UNANIMOUS-Present; Pisaturo,
Almeida,
Cade, Cepeda

134066 BAINTER BRYAN J

DOB: 10/23/1989 - DENIED

The Board considered information reflecting both static and
dynamic indicators including, but not limited to, criminal
history, police reports(s), institutional record, risk
assessment(s) and parole plan/request. The Board notes that
Mr. Bainter has had a prior opportunity on parole in 2016,
six prior incarcerations and the facts of this case
indicate that he was selling drugs but not using them. The
Board has significant concern regarding his criminal
history
xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx

xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx
xxxxxxxxxxx. We will deny parole at this time due to the
seriousness of the offense and that to parole him on this
record would promote disrespect for the law. (GTD: 7/4/19
) MEDIUM VOTE: UNANIMOUS-Present; Pisaturo, Almeida,
Cade,
Cepeda

537104 BARRETTO HECTOR

DOB: 10/20/1985 - DENIED

The Board considered information reflecting both static and
dynamic indicators including, but not limited to, criminal
history, police reports(s), institutional record, risk
assessment(s) and parole plan/request. Based on Mr.
Barretto's extensive criminal history, including assault,
xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx we cannot
state
that he could remain at liberty without violating the law.
We do want to commend him on his presentation before the
Board
xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx
xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx. He will flatten
his sentence. (GTD:6/23/19) MEDIUM VOTE:
UNANIMOUS-Present; Pisaturo, Almeida, Cade, Cepeda

149709 BAUTISTA JOSE L

DOB: 12/14/1992 - DENIED

The Board considered information reflecting both static and
dynamic indicators including, but not limited to, criminal
history, police reports(s), institutional record, risk
assessment(s) and parole plan/request. Mr. Bautista is
before the Board for a Reconsideration Hearing after he
admitted parole violation in June 2018. His new charges
remain pending and Board members believe it would promote
disrespect for the law to parole him under theses
circumstances. The Board notes that when we previously

considered his parole violation we did not stipulate how
many days of street time we would revoke and, upon further
consideration and consistent with our updated guidelines,

CONTINUED NEXT PAGE...
Parole06.rpt

R.I. DEPARTMENT OF CORRECTIONS

DATE: 09/20/18
PAROLE BOARD MEETING FOR: SEPTEMBER 10, 2018
PAGE: 3

DENIED
the Board votes to revoke sixty days of his street time
while in the community. (GTD: ) MEDIUM VOTE:
UNANIMOUS-Present; Pisaturo, Almeida, Cade, Cepeda

152549 BONILLA EMMANUEL

DOB: 04/03/1988 - DENIED

The Board considered information reflecting both static and
dynamic indicators including, but not limited to, criminal
history, police reports(s), institutional record, risk
assessment(s) and parole plan/request. Mr. Bonilla presents
with very limited insight into his pattern of criminal
behavior, including indecent exposure, xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx

xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx
xxxxxxxxxxx.

xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx

xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx
xxxxxxxxxxx, otherwise we cannot state that he can remain
at liberty without violating the law. In light of this, as
well

as

xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx
xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx, the Board votes to deny parole without
reconsideration. xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx

xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx
xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx and to the Transitional Services Team to
address his needs upon the expiration of his sentence. The
Board notes that we did use a Spanish speaking interpreter
for purposes of his parole hearing. (GTD:12/28/20) MEDIUM
VOTE: UNANIMOUS-Present; Pisaturo, Almeida, Cade, Pisaturo

145891 CHALMERS COREY J

DOB: 10/27/1990 - DENIED

The Board considered information reflecting both static and
dynamic indicators including, but not limited to, criminal
history, police reports(s), institutional record, risk
assessment(s) and parole plan/request. The Board
appreciates Mr. Chalmers' presentation, as well as his
commitment to a more positive and pro-social life style. In
contrast, the Board has to consider that he has four prior
convictions and this is his third incarceration and he has

thus far been on a path of drugs, firearms and assault. At
this stage we will deny parole, given his criminal history,
and that to parole him from this sentence would promote
disrespect for the law. xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx

xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx

xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx
xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx he can write to the Chairperson for a
Reconsideration Hearing, otherwise he will flatten his
sentence. (GTD: 5/20/21) MEDIUM VOTE: UNANIMOUS-Present;
Pisaturo, Almeida, Cade, Cepeda

565642 CHEVALIER BRYCE

DOB: 02/13/1998 - DENIED

The Board considered information reflecting both static and
dynamic indicators including, but not limited to, criminal
history, police reports(s), institutional record, risk
assessment(s) and parole plan/request. Mr. Chevalier
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DENIED
indicates xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx

xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx

xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx
xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx. We will deny
parole because the Board feels that he should serve more
time on this sentence xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx
xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx. He only recently began his sentence
in May 2018 and we encourage him xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx
xxxxx. xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx when we
see
him in January 2019. Mr. Chevalier has been designated
Level II by the Sex Offender Board of Review. (GTD:
6/28/19) MEDIUM VOTE: UNANIMOUS-Present; Pisaturo,
Almeida,
Cade, Cepeda

062107 DALOMBA JOSE P

DOB: 12/19/1960 - DENIED

The Board considered information reflecting both static and
dynamic indicators including, but not limited to, criminal
history, police reports(s), institutional record, risk
assessment(s) and parole plan/request. The Board notes for
the record that Mr. Dalomba has an I-205 Immigration
Detainer lodged against his record, although he might be

released to a detainer there is no guarantee that he will
be held on that detainer or for what period of time. In
light of this, as well as his prior parole opportunity
which resulted in a violation and revocation, the Board
finds that he is a risk to reoffend and votes to deny
parole. (GTD:2/23/19) MEDIUM VOTE:UNANIMOUS-Present;
Pisaturo, Almeida, Cade, Cepeda

131242 GUITTERIZ EMILIO

DOB: 12/18/1980 - DENIED

The Board considered information reflecting both static and
dynamic indicators including, but not limited to, criminal
history, police reports(s), institutional record, risk
assessment(s) and parole plan/request. Mr. Guitteriz is
before the Board, with the use of a Spanish interpreter. As
he presents to us today he recalls very limited memory of
his crime of murder, except that he tells the Board that he
was drinking and drugging, knows that he was not supposed
to kill someone and feels remorse for what he did. xxxxx

xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx
and the Board notes that he has an I-205 Immigration
Detainer pending against his record as well. Considering
all of these circumstances the Board is hard pressed to
parole him at this time, and believes that he needs xxxx
xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx. The Board would also
like the benefit xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx,

so we will deny parole today and reconsider him in one year
(9/2019). The Board requests xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx
xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx prior to the next parole hearing.
(GTD:11/27/44) MEDIUM VOTE: UNANIMOUS-Present; Pisaturo,
Almeida, Cade, Cepeda
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DENIED

130711 HALL CHRISTIAN T

DOB: 01/16/1986 - DENIED

The Board considered information reflecting both static and
dynamic indicators including, but not limited to, criminal
history, police reports(s), institutional record, risk
assessment(s) and parole plan/request. The Board notes that
Mr. Hall has a prior conviction in the State of
Pennsylvania involving a firearm as well as drugs, and he
had a prior opportunity on parole from that state, as well.
We also note his 2007 conviction in Rhode Island for
Possession of a Firearm and a 2008 - 2013 conviction for
Possession of a Controlled Substance. Due to his pattern of

criminal behavior the Board votes to deny parole without
reconsideration as we believe it would undermine the
seriousness of his offense and promote disrespect for the
law. Frankly, we cannot state that he can remain at liberty
without violating the law.(GTD:11/28/19 ) MEDIUM VOTE:
UNANIMOUS-Present; Pisaturo, Almeida, Cade, Cepeda

139031 JOHNSON ASHANTE N

DOB: 07/19/1989 - DENIED

The Board considered information reflecting both static and
dynamic indicators including, but not limited to, criminal
history, police reports(s), institutional record, risk
assessment(s) and parole plan/request. Mr. Johnson xxxx

xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx

xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx

xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx

xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx
he will not make a good candidate for parole. Also, coupled
with the seriousness of this assault with a firearm, we
believe parole would undermine the severity of his crime.
xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx he
can
write to the Chairperson for reconsideration, otherwise he

will flatten his sentence.(GTD:4/28/23) MEDIUM VOTE:
UNANIMOUS-Present; Pisaturo, Almeida, Cade, Cepeda

107425 NERI ANTONIO P

DOB: 06/17/1979 - DENIED

The Board considered information reflecting both static and
dynamic indicators including, but not limited to, criminal
history, police reports(s), institutional record, risk
assessment(s) and parole plan/request. The Board notes Mr.
Neri's parole risk score, but we do not believe this
factors in his two prior felonies and we remain concerned
regarding his criminal history including a conviction for
felony assault and felony weapons offense. Coupled with the
nature of his instant offense the Board votes to deny
parole as we believe that it would promote disrespect for
the law and undermine the seriousness of this crime. We
believe he should serve more time. We will reconsider him
in two years (9/2020). (GTD: 8/19/23) MEDIUM VOTE:
UNANIMOUS-Present; Pisaturo, Almeida, Cade, Cepeda
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DENIED

542556 OCASIO JEOVANNY B

DOB: 12/11/1986 - DENIED

The Board considered information reflecting both static and
dynamic indicators including, but not limited to, criminal
history, police reports(s), institutional record, risk
assessment(s) and parole plan/request. The Board notes for
the record that Mr. Ocasio has a US Detainer against his
record for what he describes as perhaps an alleged
probation violation for Federal Probation. In light of this
as well as his concerning criminal history, the Board votes
to deny parole as we believe that it would undermine the
seriousness of his offense and promote disrespect for the
law. We also note that he has recounted for us a firearms
and marijuana drug dealing conviction as a juvenile.This
should be factored into his risk assessment. xxxxxxxxxxxx
xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx and so although we will deny parole
today, xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx he can write to the
Chairperson for a Reconsideration Hearing. xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx
xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx.
(GTD:12/2/21)
MEDIUM VOTE: UNANIMOUS-Present; Pisaturo, Almeida, Cade,
Cepeda

097634 PAVAO MIGUEL E

DOB: 05/09/1973 - DENIED

The Board considered information reflecting both static and

dynamic indicators including, but not limited to, criminal
history, police reports(s), institutional record, risk
assessment(s) and parole plan/request. The Board notes that
Mr. Pavao has a US Detainer against his record and he tells
us that this is relating to an alleged probation violation
from a 2006 drug trafficking offense, for which he served
ten years on that particular crime. xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx

xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx
xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx. Accordingly
the
Board votes to deny parole without reconsideration in light
of these two factors. (GTD: 9/22/19) MEDIUM VOTE:
UNANIMOUS-Present; Pisaturo, Almeida, Cade, Cepeda

157482 PEREZ DIEGO

DOB: 10/19/1986 - DENIED

The Board considered information reflecting both static and
dynamic indicators including, but not limited to, criminal
history, police reports(s), institutional record, risk
assessment(s) and parole plan/request. The Board votes to
deny parole in light of Mr. Perez's pattern of criminal
behavior as reflected in his criminal history for
drugs/guns from 2007 to the present. We also note that he
has a pending criminal case out of New Bedford,
Massachusetts. To parole him on this record would
depreciate the seriousness of his offense and promote

disrespect for the law. xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx

xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx.
(GTD:4/24/19)MEDIUM VOTE: UNANIMOUS-Present; Pisaturo,
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DENIED
Almeida, Cade, Cepeda

115365 YOUNG ROSHAN J

DOB: 08/15/1981 - DENIED

The Board considered information reflecting both static and
dynamic indicators including, but not limited to, criminal
history, police reports(s), institutional record, risk
assessment(s) and parole plan/request. The Board observes a
pattern of criminal thinking as well as criminal drug
dealing on the part of Mr. Young and is not convinced that
he has changed his pattern. We vote to deny parole in light
of his criminal history and we believe that to parole him
now from this sentence would undermine the seriousness of
his offense and promote disrespect for the law. He should

serve more time and use his time more productively. xxxxx

xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx
xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx.
xxxxx
xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx he can write to the Chairperson for
reconsideration, otherwise he will flatten his sentence.
(GTD:10/28/21) MEDIUM VOTE: UNANIMOUS-Present; Pisaturo,
Almedia, Cade, Cepeda

MISC

125886

PERRY JOSHUA J

DOB: 01/20/1986 -

MISCELLANEOUS
Mr. Perry is before the Board for a review xxxxxxxxxxxxxx
xxxxxx. After discussion with Mr. Perry, the Board votes
to affirm Mr. Perry's parole with all previous conditions.
He may thirty days from release to obtain employment.
Parole is contingent upon this offender remaining booking
free and in any program or educational course in which he
is currently enrolled. During any period he becomes
unemployed, he must document an active employment search
and also work with his parole officer to perform up to
twenty hours weekly of community service (GTD:
1/3/20)MEDIUM VOTE: UNANIMOUS-Present;

Pisaturo,

Almeida,
Cade, Cepeda

REV/REPAR

068438

BOUCHER DANIEL L

DOB: 06/09/1959 -

REV/REPAROLE
Mr. Boucher is before the Board as an alleged parole
Violator in the Community and is provided with his rights
for parole revocation hearing. He chooses to go forward
with hearing without witnesses and admits that he violated
the terms and conditions of parole xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx
xxxxxxxxxx. The Board reminds Mr. Boucher that he has been
granted parole from a Life sentence xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx
xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx. We find that he, in fact, violated the
conditions of parole and vote to revoke parole. The Board
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REV/REPAR

also votes to reparole Mr. Boucher (9/2018) so that he may
remain in the community. Updated conditions of parole will
include: weekly meetings with his Parole Officer and xxxx
xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx. He
must
immediately work with his Parole Officer xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx

xxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxxx
xxxxxxxxxxxxx. The Board requests a report from his Parole
Officer in thirty days concerning Mr. Boucher’s progress on
these conditions. Parole is contingent upon this offender
remaining booking free and in any program or educational
course in which he is currently enrolled. During any period
he becomes unemployed, he must document an active
employment search and also work with his parole officer to
perform up to twenty hours weekly of community service
(GTD: LIFE) IN THE COMMUNITY: UNANIMOUS-Present;
Pisaturo,
Almeida, Cade, Cepeda

RESC/PAR

136984 MOORE JOSHUA J

DOB: 04/04/1990 - RESC PAROLE

Mr. Moore's parole status is being reviewed. Since the last
time the Board considered his case he has a new indictment
charging him with various felonies pending in the United
States District Court for the District of Rhode Island and
there is a detainer lodged against him. In light of this
new information the Board votes to rescind his prior grant
of parole without reconsideration as we believe to parole
him under these circumstances would promote disrespect for
the law and undermine the seriousness of his underlying
offense. If his new indictment and detainer are dismissed
he can write to the Chairperson for
reconsideration.(GTD:8/2/19) MEDIUM VOTE:
UNANIMOUS-Present; Pisaturo, Almeida, Cade, Cepeda

